

Keyingham Primary School Student Council Receive Chairman's Awards



At a Special Assembly on 15th July members of Keyingham Primary School Student Council shared the outcomes of their year-long project to select street names for the Mill View development in Keyingham.

Revealing the six names which were the culmination of the project, Student Councillors spoke of

their pride in creating this lasting legacy that celebrated the lives and legacies of Keyingham residents past and present and reflected their school values. Students acknowledged the contributions of the late Rosalie Haxby whose name inspired 'Haxby Crescent' and the late Norman Clark, memorialised by 'Clark Dene.' Describing the importance of place and identity they explained the choice of 'St. Nicholas Gate' inspired by the Parish Church, with its long history and important place in the community.

The six names, **St Nicholas Gate**, **Summerville Close**, **Clark Dene**, **Amber Chase**, **Pickle Grove**, and **Haxby Crescent**, which were voted for by the whole school from an original list of 80 possible names were 'unrolled' on a long scroll in front of the school to loud cheers and lots of applause! Representing Keyingham Parish Council, Cllr Debi Miller presented each of the students with Parish Council Chairmans Awards describing the lasting legacy created by this outstanding partnership project between the Student Council, Parish Council, East Riding of Yorkshire Council and Gleesons. School Manager Lucy Richardson said 'the project has been an incredible success, the children have learned so much about their local area and the processes involved in working in partnership with external agencies'. Congratulations Student Council on a brilliant project!

Parish Council Round Up July 2025

Councillor Recognised for Dedicated Service

At the Annual General Meeting of the Keyingham Parish Council in May, Councillor Ray Lawton was presented with a certificate in recognition of long-service and commitment to Keyingham Parish Council.

Councillor Lawton, has served as a Parish Councillor for over 30 years, he was presented with a Dedicated Service Award by Chairman, Cllr David Clark, and Ward Councillor Sean McMaster.

Making the surprise presentation Cllr Clark said 'Ray is passionate about the village, the Parish Council and everything that goes on. This has been demonstrated over and over again during his long service to the village and we are very proud of him and his contribution to Keyingham.'

Many congratulations and 'Cheers' from all your fellow Councillors past and present.

Anaerobic Digestion Unit, Ottringham Road, Keyingham.

At the July meeting Cllr McMaster welcomed Stuart Holmwood, representing Pegasus Group and John Branton, a local Farmer. They responded to questions regarding the proposed amendments to approved plans for an Anaerobic Digestion Unit, (ADU) Ottringham Road, Keyingham.

Key points of the discussion included confirmation that the plans for the plant, approved in 2017, required updating to take account of new legislation, including safety environmental impact.

The ADU, part of the government Green Gas support scheme would run on food and farming waste and would produce enough gas to power 9,000 homes. The plant would create five new full-time jobs and part-time admin roles. Lorry movements into and out of the plant would average twenty lorry movements per day. The site would be 600metres from the road, screened by trees.

It was explained that local farmers were in favour of the scheme, benefitting from 5-year contracts for rye straw at a fixed price.

The use of digestate to fertilise land close to the plant was also seen as a benefit. Councillors asked about benefits to the Parish such as facilities for children and young people and links with the local school for science and environmental projects and Mr Holmwood agreed take forward the requests.

ERYC Ward Councillors Update

Cllr McMaster confirmed that ERYC had been contacted regarding the damaged safety sign outside the Strawberry Fields Development, damaged railings outside the school and the damaged road sign at the entrance to Saltaugh Road.

The Community Payback Scheme has received a request to repaint and smarten up the railings.

Regarding a noise complaint arising from Railside Lodge, it was confirmed that ERYC Enforcement Officers were now aware of the issue and that following a visit by officers a planning application was pending.

A Public Notice regarding the dangers posed by Weever Fish on our local beaches was shared and placed in the notice board to alert parents visiting the beach with children during the summer holidays.

Information was shared about the Hull and East Yorkshire Endometriosis Society, 'HEY Endo' and information placed in the notice board with contact details. As one of the Ward Councillors chosen charities an awareness raising campaign will be launched this year and opportunities to get involved and support this charity will be shared via the Parish Council website.

Installation of Broadband Cables

The installation of new broadband cables along the grass verge outside the village and associated earth works may have disturbed some of the bulb planting we may not know the extent of the disturbance until spring it was agreed that any lost bulbs would be replaced – hopefully the gaps will be small and few.

Mill View Street Naming Project. - Keyingham Primary School Student Council 'The Big Reveal'

As the Mill View development progressed through site clearance in preparation for the first stages of the build. Keyingham Primary School Student Council presented the outcomes of their Street naming project to Keyingham Parish Council. At the June meeting of the Parish Council representatives of the Student Council made a special presenta-

tion to Councillors and members of the public describing the process and outcomes of the project. Details are given on the front page.

Saltaugh Road Amenity Area Refurbishment of Play Equipment

Following the annual inspection of the Play Areas, which confirmed that some the equipment was due for replacement, councillors began to investigate sources of grant funding to refurbish the play area at the southern end of the car park. Two companies provided quotes for replacement of the 'zipwire' and offered advice on how the area could be revamped. Further discussion and consideration of options with costings will be discussed the August meeting. Once it is clear what can be done within the funds available the Council will seek views from residents to feed into the discussion.

'Shelter Belt' of Trees, Saltaugh Road Amenity Area

In a joint project with Humber Forest and Keyingham Primary School Student Council the gaps created by 'dieback' of poplar trees on the southern boundary of the Saltaugh Road Amenity Area, seven established native trees will be planted between Autumn 2025 and Spring 2026. Each School year group will sponsor and dedicate a tree of their choice caring for it in the first 6 months in its new location.

80th Anniversary of VJ Day

On the 15th August to commemorate the 80th Anniversary of VJ day at 9.30am a

flag will be raised on the Village Green; followed by the laying of a wreath at the War memorial. St. Nicholas Church will be serving refreshments between 10 am and 2 pm for anyone wanting to come into church to reflect on the 80th anniversary of VJ. Everyone is welcome to join in remembering those who bravely fought in this theatre of war and to celebrate peace.

Boyes Lane Recreation Ground Charity

The Trustees of the Boyes Lane Recreation Ground have been extremely disappointed by the recent instances of antisocial behaviour which have prevented planned events from going ahead. Advice is being sought from Humberside Police who are now making regular visits to the recreation ground to monitor behaviours and to advise the Trustees on preventative measures. The police will attend the August meeting of the Parish Council to provide advice and guidance on tackling antisocial behaviour.

Despite the incredibly warm and dry weather the young trees are continuing to flourish thanks to constant care and frequent watering.

As the hosepipe ban came in to force the Trustees contacted Yorkshire Water who confirmed that hose pipes could still to be used to fill containers for watering.

Councillor Vacancy

There is still a vacancy on the Parish Council. All eligible individuals are welcomed, and public participation is seen as a valuable contribution to help shape direction and decision-making in the best interests of the village. The Parish Council would especially welcome interest from individuals involved with youth groups and activities in Keyingham. The Parish Council now has a membership of individuals with a wide range of backgrounds and skill sets including Education, Construction, Transport, Law, Leisure, Local Government and Business. many of whom continue to work within local companies who support the rural economy. If you think you may be interested and would like a clearer understanding of the business of the Parish Council please consider coming along to a meeting as an observer or contact the Clerk for an informal chat with no obligation.

Parish Council Meetings
The next meeting of the PC is
7.00pm on Tuesday 19th August 2025
in Keyingham Village Hall (Main Hall)
Please note that as usual there will be no meeting of the Parish Council in September.

The confirmed minutes of Parish Council meetings are posted on the PC website: keyinghamparishcouncil.eastriding.gov.uk

Julia Billaney, Parish Clerk

keyinghampc@outlook.com

01964 626300

Feed-Back

From Sandra Blackman

On the 22nd June we held our 17th Annual Blooming Great Tea Party for Marie Curie in Keyingham Village Hall it was our greatest success so far the totally on the day was £1000.25 which surpasses our previous totals.

Donna And Myself would like to thank the village hall committee for all the support we have had; donations in what ever form it might have been; friends and family for manning the stalls and our little band of helpers without whose help we couldn't do it. Lastly the general public for supporting us it was a truly wonderful day. See you all in 2026

Award for over 30 years of dedicated service to Keyingham Parish Council



© Terry Bearpark

Councillor Lawton was presented with a Dedicated Service Award by Chairman, Cllr David Clark, and Ward Councillor Sean McMaster.



& MUSIC CLUB



Next Club Night: Friday 8 August, 7.30pm Start

Keyingham Village Hall, Station Rd, Keyingham HU12 9TN

Entry £2.50. Doors Open 7pm

Bring your own Drinks

Raffle with alcohol & chocolate prize



If you would like a slot to sing and / or play your instrument, please call Chris on 07933 283904

We are open to all types of music, spoken word or poetry !

Come and enjoy a great night of music and entertainment

Everyone Welcome



KEYINGHAM VILLAGE HALL

SATURDAY 13 SEPTEMBER 2025

FRIDAY 17 OCTOBER 2025

FRIDAY 7 NOVEMBER 2025 FRIDAY 12 DECEMBER 2025

DOORS OPEN 7PM - BINGO STARTS 7.30PM

1ST HALF

2ND HALF

5 GAMES OF BINGO - £1 PER GAME

5 GAMES OF BINGO - £1 PER GAME

(1 GAME = 1 LINE FOLLOWED BY A FULL HOUSE - £10 TOTAL)



INTERVAL

RAFFLE TO BE DRAWN - £1 PER STRIP





END OF 2ND HALF

BONUS GAME - £2 PER PLAYER - WINNER TAKES ALL

REFRESHMENTS WILL BE ON SALE, OR WELCOME TO FETCH YOUR OWN

CASH PRIZE BINGO. BOTH HALVES MUST BE PLAYED. 18 + ONLY. ID REQUIRED IF LOOK YOUNGER







Check out Day on

"The Classic Rock Show with Des Sims' on Hull's 107FM

COME AND JOIN US FOR AN AMAZING NIGHT OF LIVE MUSIC THRU THE DECADES

FRIDAY 10 OCTOBER 2025

KEYINGHAM VILLAGE HALL DOORS OPEN 7.30, 1ST LIVE SHOW STARTS 8.00PM

SUPPER INCLUDED. BRING OWN ALCOHOL. TICKETS £10 EACH, LIMITED AVAILABILITY

TICKETS ON SALE AT THE COFFEE MORNING OR BY CONTACTING FRAN ON 07816 824260

RAFFLE TICKETS / SOFT DRINKS / TSA & COFFEE WILL BE ON SALE

Keyingham Village Hall Committee



Invite you to join the 200 Club Monthly Prize Draw



The annual cost is £25 per person and the year runs from 28th August 2025 to 28th July 2026.

This gives you a place in each monthly draw, plus a Bonus Draw at Christmas

Monthly prizes will be 50% of the total cash pot

1" Prize= 30%

2nd Prize = 15%

3rd Prize = 5%

The Christmas Bonus Draw prize is 100% of the Christmas prize pot with the money going to one lucky winner

Please contact Mark Ward 07746 945967 or email keyingham.villagehall@gmail.com for further details. Entry forms available at the Village Hall

> Completed entry forms & cash can be left at the Coffee Morning Payments by cash or bank transfer (took dated) on the entry born!

Everyone is welcome to join .- More members = Bigger Prizes

Ideas for future events and developments within the village are always considered by the Parish Council. Remember that it is more useful to suggest solutions and ideas than complain about what has or has not happened in the village.

Please keep me informed of up and coming events so that I can include details in the magazine

All pictures are copyrighted[©].

Copy for the Oct-Nov. issue should be sent before September 14th to Mel Smith, 48 Ebor Manor or email please note the change **Melvyn_p_smith@outlook.com** (please put FORWARD as the subject). While every effort is made to ensure accuracy/timings in this newsletter no responsibility can be made for any mistakes, omissions or misinformation.

What's On Round up of Village Events for the next two months

Village Hall Events

Weekly Events

Monday

18:30 - 19:30 Zumba

Tuesday

13:30 - 15:30 Craft Group

Wednesday

10:00 - 11:30 Coffee morning

19:00—21:00 Indoor model flying

Thursday

9:30 -10:30 Zumba

15:00 - 21:00 Holderness performing

18:00 - 21:00 Scouts

Friday

Fortnightly Events

Library Van (the ship car park)

Other Events

Friday 8th Aug. Folk night 7.00 pm Friday 15th Aug. - Victory in the Pacific (VP or VJ day). St. Nicholas Church will be serving refreshments between 10 am and 2 pm for anyone wanting to come into church to reflect on the 80th anniversary.

Friday 22nd Aug. 11am to 1.00 pm Teddy bears picnic St. Nicholas church. Crafts and games. Food Will be provided, but also feel free to bring your own picnic and remember your teddy bear. All children must be accompanied by an adult. Everyone welcome No charge, no need to book, just come

along. Friday 5th Sept. Afternoon tea. Saturday 13th Sept. bingo 7.00 pm Sunday 14th Sept. 1.30 pm. Annual fun

dog show - St. Nicholas church grounds.

Religious Services

Services at St Nicholas' Church and nearby Parishes

Please continue to check the Church notice board and the South Holderness Deanerv Facebook page for any updates. If you need further information concerning any of the churches in South Holderness then please call John - 07702 636245

Sunday 3rd August 11:00am -Holy Communion Service at Welwick Sunday 10th August 9:30am -Holy Communion Service at Winestead 11:00am -

Holy Communion Service at Patrington Sunday 17th August 11:00am -Holy Communion at Ottringham Sunday 24th August 9:30am -Holy Communion Service at Keyingham Sunday 31st August 10:30am -"Village Churches" United Holy Communion Service at Holmpton Sunday 7th September 11:00am -Holy Communion Service at Welwick Sunday 14th September 9:30am -Holy Communion Service at Winestead 11:00am -

Holy Communion Service at Patrington Sunday 21st September 11:00am -Holy Communion at Ottringham Sunday 28th September 9:30am -Holy Communion Service at Keyingham

Methodist Church

The Rainbow Fellowship meets on the first Monday of the month in the Rainbow Room. Keyingham Village Hall at 2:00 p.m. for a service followed by afternoon tea.

Please note that the Forward Magazine is available in colour on the Parish website: Www.keyinghamparishcouncil.co.uk